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Following the good weather experienced by the Club on both outings in May, June and July 2018 will be remembered for many years for week after week of unbroken sunshine and temperatures consistently in the mid twenties.   However there still seem to have been days during that period when members did experience cloud and / or rain on the hills in various parts of Scotland.   On Saturday 16th June, with my family, I experienced a dreich wet day on Gairich by Loch Quoich.  The only reason we still climbed it was because it was my brother’s final Munro!   Even in July the Club did some rearranging of Day Meet hills to suit the weather conditions.   On 8th July members had a beautiful day in the Cairngorms climbing Ben Avon but were only there, instead of on the scheduled Ben Cruachan, because the forecast in the West for that Sunday was for cloud and rain.   A similar forecast two weeks later led to members heading to Beinn a’ Ghlo instead of the Arrochar Alps.  On that day, although it remained dry for them, the group settled for just the first two Munro tops.    After having no view on either they were feeling that there was even less chance of getting a view from the higher main top.   In early August four members set off with Cairn Toul as their objective.   Two took bicycles and climbed Cairn Toul and Devil’s Point while those that opted for a long walk in just climbed Devil’s Point.   On that day Devil’s point was clear with views from the top but the mist never lifted off the Cairn Toul summit.   
A milestone in the Club’s history was marked on the Day Meet on 19th August.   The 50th anniversary of the reforming / reorganising of the Club that occurred back in August 1968 was celebrated.   Four of us (Len, Les, Irene and me) who climbed Beinn Dorain on 11th August 1968 climbed it again on 19th August 2018 along with another four current members.  The four originals all recall the 1968 day as being a beautiful day but the same couldn’t be said of the 2018 ascent – cloudy and damp!    The occasion was however suitably celebrated with a meal in Crianlarich afterwards where we were joined by Tony, who had also been on the 1968 ascent.   
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   checking the route to Ben Avon        


enjoying the view from the summit Tor
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  the 1968 Beinn Dorain  group on summit in 2018 followed  later with50th anniversary  meal 

The Club week at the end of June, based at Strathan House on the Attadale estate, will be long remembered for hitting off the 2018 heat wave.   It was a week of wall to wall sunshine with temperatures in the mid to high twenties every day!   Some of us struggled to climb hills in temperatures we are not used to!   It was even too hot and sunny for midges to be a major problem but some of us found the clegs annoying at times.   Between us I think we climbed 6 Munros, 4 Corbetts and 3 Grahams ranging from the local Munros on the Attadale estate (Lurg Mhor and Bidein a’ Choire Sheisgaich) to Grahams in the Glenelg / Loch Hourn area and various scattered Corbetts.   I think we all have photos of Cairns showing distant hills in fine weather but in many cases the hills were climbed by one member and so photos don’t show other members on the hill.   I put in the photo I took from an Sidhean as it is just possible to make out, that despite the incredible heat that day (29th June), there are little white dots on Maoile Lunndaidh which are patches of snow.  There were still patches to be found on other high hills.
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 view from Lurg Mhor summit                         An Sidhean summit Maoile Lunndaidh behind  
A day that was both significant and different that week that some of us were privileged to enjoy was a trip by boat from Arnisdale across Loch Hourn to its South shore below the slopes of Ladhar Beinn.   Yvonne had been on a tree planting expedition there over twenty five years ago and recognised herself in a photo in a recent John Muir Trust article.    She contacted the Trust and this resulted in an invitation, should she be in the area, to revisit the trees and see how they were doing.   A day during the Attadale week was agreed on and she was allowed to bring a few friends. We were met at an agreed time at Arnisdale by a JMT staff member who took us across the Loch by boat.  We were left for an hour or two to explore one location where trees had been planted, then collected and transported by boat along the shore.   It was at the second location that Yvonne was convinced she was looking at the bit of hillside where her trees were planted.   She remembers that the trees she planted were Scots pines.   Most of the surviving now mature trees in that patch were broad leaved but interspersed with them there were a few Scot’s Pines!
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 crossing Loch Hourn heading to Knoidard
Beinn Sgritheall from South side of Loch Hourn 
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Yvonne with the wood she helped to plant on the slopes in the background
We received the sad news in early June that Tom Webster had died at the age of 94.   Although he lived near Oban, he had been a member of our Club as well as the Oban Club for many years and attended a number of our Meets including some of our Boat of Garten weekends.   A number of us will have memories of his annual Birthday ascents of the Cobbler each August.   I recall his determination in making it to the Narnain Boulders with his prosthetic leg on the occasion of his 90th birthday!   That involved an ascent of over 1500ft.   He had a very interesting life and career and there was a full Obituary in the Herald on 18th June which I know a number of you have seen. 
If you have read the latest edition of Scottish Mountaineer including pages 58 – 60 you will have read about the AGM of Mountaineering Scotland at Glenmore Lodge on 24th November and the suggestion that the annual membership subscription each of us pays to Mountaineering Scotland be increased by an extra £2 above inflation and that this £2 would cover a personal accident insurance policy for each member.   This will be discussed and voted on at the AGM.   It doesn’t apply if you are over 80!!   I would suggest that if any of you have views as to whether you think this personal accident insurance is appropriate and something you want or whether you think it quite unnecessary you let me know so that I can judge whether there is a consensus one way or the other.   Based on our membership size we as a Club have 5 votes but all those votes have to go the same way, either all 5 for or all 5 against the insurance option.   If I gather that there are clear views on this then we will need to work out the logistics of voting.   Is there any member willing to go to Glenmore Lodge that Day?  It could be an enjoyable and interesting day with other events laid on.   I see the biggest obstacle to any of our Club attending being the clash with the Dundee Mountain Film Festival, although it should be possible to get back from Glenmore Lodge in time for the Saturday evening in Dundee.   I suspect that those most in favour of this insurance will be younger people and those involved in rock climbing and serious winter mountaineering.     My own view is that whatever the consensus is of this Club we should try and use our votes   and avoid a situation of moaning about the subscription going up when we haven’t taken the opportunity when offered of expressing or registering our views on it.   If for any reason you no longer have this edition of Scottish Mountaineer you can access it on line through the Mountaineering Scotland website.
Jean
